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Minutes of the Trust Board
Thursday 27 September 2012

Philip Constable Board Room, 1st Floor Grosvenor Wing

	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Steve Bolam (SB)
	Director of Finance, Performance & Informatics

	
	Prof Peter Kopelman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Chief Nurse & Director of Operations

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Ms Wendy Brewer (WB)
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Director of Corporate Affairs

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Mr Hugh Gostling (HG)
	Deputy Director of Estates & Facilities

	Apologies
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities


The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  Three members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations. 
The Chair welcomed Steve Bolam to his first Board meeting since taking up post as the Director of Finance, Performance and Informatics. 

The Chair asked the Board to note that Graham Hibbert was standing down as Non Executive Director as of the end of September 2012; although absent from the Board meeting his contribution to the trust was acknowledged.  The Chair also announced the appointment of Mike Rappolt as Deputy Chair.
	12.42
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	Follow up actions

	
	
	

	12.43
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 26 July 2012 were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting with the exception of a misprint on page 8; the locally agreed target of C Diff cases should be 80, not 82. 
	

	
	
	

	12.44
	Schedule of Matters Arising

W Brewer reported that an interim staff survey had been undertaken on the specific areas of concern raised in the national survey. The results would be discussed at the Workforce and education committee once finalised.
	W Brewer


	
	
	

	12.45
	Chief Executive Report
M Scott presented the report and highlighted the following items.

The trust’s improvement programme had recently been formally launched with the strap line ‘safer, better, smarter’.  A Robertson and the team had worked hard to pull the programme together and the launch had been seen as successful. The programme was now starting to gain momentum in the relevant areas. 

The introduction of electronic Order Communications was taking place starting in A&E in October.  This represented a major change in how staff incorporate IT into everyday working.  Progress would be reported periodically as the programme rolls out. 

The report contained an addendum regarding the SW London Pathology programme.  St George’s, Epsom and St Helier, Kingston and Croydon had all agreed a joint pathology service in principle. The Royal Marsden were also working in association with this development. The Board noted that the trust was currently proceeding at risk in terms of the funding of the joint pathology programme. The business case was being prepared in December and the trust would be in a position to make a decision at the January Board meeting. 

M Scott highlighted two recent quality improvements within the trust which demonstrated the trusts ability to achieve high standards both in very scientific and complex issues (LAS report showing that St George’s catheter lab was achieving the best survival rates in London) as well as addressing issues of patient care and experience (the launch of the dementia awareness ‘blue butterfly’ scheme).

The trust’s FT application process was progressing; monthly ratings on the preparation performance were received from NHS London and were currently amber/green. The next three months would be a particularly intense period of preparation with the Integrated business plan (IBP) due for submission next month and external reviews of Historic Due Diligence (HDD), Board Governance Assurance Framework (BGAF) and Quality Governance Assurance Framework (QGAF).  The Board noted that two groups of assessors would be present at the next Board meeting to observe and assess the operation of the Board meeting.
P Jenkinson reported that with the NTDA taking over the management of aspirant FTs as of the 1st October 2012 it was likely that the Department of Health application phase would be removed from the process.  This could result in a shorter timescale however there were difficulties with Monitor’s timescales. 

The legal and financial arrangements for the AHSC were being finalised with the heads of agreements expected next week prior to presentation at Board in November.  

The Board noted the appointment of Neal Deans as Director of Estates and Facilities for both the trust and St George’s University of London. 

The Chair commented on the outcome of the recent GMC survey of all trainees. M Scott reported that some issues had been identified including workload of trainees in some specialties, supervision and reported undermining of trainees by consultants.  Each programme had a director and was working with the Associate medical director for education in order to address these issues.  The action plan had been sent to the deanery and would also be monitored internally.  The Board noted that the summary position following the survey was positive.
	M Scott

Jan 2013
M Scott

Nov 2012

	
	
	

	
	
	

	12.46
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	12.46.1
	Quality Report

A Robertson presented the report and highlighted the following items.
The latest report into the care of patients at Mid Staffordshire Trust had been delayed until January.  Work was already underway in the trust to ensure that the trust’s quality strategy takes note of the need to incorporate any identified themes into future work plans. The clinical strategy was due to be presented to Board in November.  The Chairman commented that it would be useful to dedicate some time at Board to ensuring that the trust’s position was assessed against the key themes in the report.
Infection control: the trust had one case of hospital acquired MRSA bloodstream infection since April 2012; this was against a threshold of two for the year. The trust had reported a total of 29 cases of C difficile as of the end of August 2012; this is an improvement in performance compared to last year when for the same period last year there had been 36 cases. However the trust’s threshold for 2012/13 was 52 cases so it was likely that the threshold would be breached.  A Robertson planned to contact similar trusts in London who had better C Diff performance to ensure that St George’s had taken all possible steps to reduce incidence. Discussion took place regarding the need to get the local network to release information regarding this as it would be in the public good despite being a sensitive issue.   

A Robertson highlighted two activities underway to improve the patient safety culture: a successful bid to improve compliance with high risk policies and the communication of patient safety messages.  The report also contained the summary of the inspections for safeguarding which show that the trust was performing well.
The trust recently underwent an OFSTED/CQC inspection on safeguarding arrangement in Wandsworth; the trust was assessed as being ‘good’. A separate report from the CQC for health organisations was expected; this would be reported on once finalised.
The trust commissioned a maternity survey from the Picker institute which showed that the trust had made improvements; the trust demonstrated significant improvement on 14 questions.  
The National Cancer Patient Experience Survey results were published in August; while the trust results were disappointing they were in the middle of the London results which were overall not as good as the rest of the country.  The London Cancer Alliance were leading the actions following the survey results and the trust cancer team was also working on themes to develop.  
S Wilton commented that the cancer patient survey results were disappointing; she had been in contact with the ICE group who had expressed interest in being more involved with the trust therefore S Wilton urged the trust to use this resource more. 

Complaints: 68% of complaints received in Quarter 1 were responded to within 25 working days (77% if including those that had agreed extended timescales). The performance was improved during Quarter 2 with 75% responded to within 25 working days (90% with agreed extensions).  A concerted effort had been made to ensure that complainants were contacted to agree an extended deadline if it was anticipated that the response would breach. 

Work was underway to identify areas that received higher numbers of complaints per patient episode.  The general surgery care group had been identified as having higher than expected numbers of complaints.  The care group had been invited to attend the Quality and risk committee and update on actions to address this.  

A Robertson clarified that the Patient Issues Committee receives the reports on the detail of complaints and twice yearly the divisions report on the numbers of complaints and quality of responses. The divisions were responsible for ensuring that actions were followed up.

Triangulation of complaints information was being reported via an aggregate report which would be presented at Patient safety committee and the Quality and risk committee. This report would aid the divisions building a picture of care groups.  It was noted that the Francis report (following the Mid Staffordshire enquiry) contained a complaints theme and it was noted that the trust needed to ensure that information was known about the quality of complaints investigation and response rather than just numbers.  An action for this year was to start to risk rate complaints and there was also now an escalation process for medical issues in complaints so progress was being made to increase the quality of the complaints process and outcome.
National NHS data on complaints had been published; this had shown a decrease in complaints this year compared to the year before.  It was acknowledged that caution should be exercised about drawing factual conclusions from comparisons as complaints numbers could be affected by many factors (e.g. mergers).
The introduction of the Friends and Family test was announced by the Prime Minister in May 2012; this was a national initiative.  The original implementation date was 1st April 2013 however earlier this month the implementation date had been brought forward to the end of December 2012.  The implementation plan needed further work as the method and questions had not yet been agreed by the Department of Health.  The trust had the necessary technology to implement the test via the hand held devices. Patient responses could be located to within CCGs if postcodes were collected as part of the test.
A positive project was underway to provide work experience placements to young people with learning disabilities; an update would be provided to board in six months.
The launch of a new toolkit (15 step challenge) for clinical area visits was planned for November following a successful pilot.
Patient outcomes: much work had been undertaken to ensure collection of the relevant evidence for NICE.  N Kennea had been supporting the audit team in this process and the divisions were clear what was expected of them.  It was positive to note that the trust was still one of only 16 trusts in the county where mortality was significantly lower than expected using both mortality measures.  Discussion took place regarding the best way to express this position; it was agreed that it might be better to express this as the top percentage.

S Wilton commented regarding the mortality rating in the Children and women’s division (not lower than expected).  R Given-Wilson reported that there had been a persisting flag in paediatrics; this had been investigated through the mortality group in conjunction with Dr Foster and found to be a coding issue rather than a clinical issue.  N Kennea had been working with paediatrics to get the coding right.  The flag disappeared earlier this year however it had just reappeared; clinical issues had been ruled out and it was thought to be a coding issue again. 


	A Robertson

A Robertson

Nov 2012

A Robertson 

March 2013

	
	
	

	12.46.2
	Care and Environment progress report
H Gostling presented the report and asked the committee to approve the Sustainable food action plan. Discussion took place regarding whether the  plan was financially possible as if only elements of the plan were affordable it would be more important to achieve good nutrition first rather than ethics. 

It was agreed that the cost dimension needed to be taken into account.  The board approved the principles of the plan and acknowledged that budgetary implications would go through the normal processes for approval.
	

	
	
	

	12.47
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	12.47.1
	Clinical Strategy
T Kemp presented the Clinical strategy; the strategy underpins the Trust Strategy which will describe the full picture of how the clinical strategy would be delivered. The strategy was based on four key themes:

 - design pathways to keep more people out of hospital

 - redesign our local hospital services to provide higher quality care

- consolidate and expand our key specialist services

- continuously improve clinical quality values. 

The strategy included guiding principles, described the ambitions and actions needed and detailed the supporting strategies.  

P Murphy commented that it was a good document but suggested that the improvement strategy should be made more explicit within it.   S Wilton also commented that it was a good document but observed that the strategy repeated the goals from 2010 and that the trust needed to be realistic about its aims.

T Kemp reported that the Quality strategy would form part of the Clinical strategy. 
P Kopelman commented that the research strategy could be made more obvious within the strategy as it separated us out from other trusts and was part of having high quality clinical services. 

Discussion took place that now the direction of travel was agreed the strategy would need to be underpinned with quantifiables and actions.
The Trust strategy and Quality strategy would be presented at Board in November.
	T Kemp

Nov 2012

	
	
	

	12.48
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	12.48.1
	Trust Performance report

S Bolam presented the report and highlighted the two areas of underperformance with the Single operating model (SOM) and Monitor’s compliance framework.  The areas of underperformance common to both frameworks were C Difficile and the 18 week referral to treatment target (RTT).  The trust received two penalty points and was therefore scored as amber/red. There was also an area of concern regarding Eliminating mixed sex accommodation (EMSA) while MRSA was flagged as an area of risk.  

A Robertson commented that the C Difficile threshold should be 80 (not 81).  The Chairman noted that the trust was expecting to meet the RTT target over the coming year.  Regarding C Difficile it was noted that A Robertson would be contacting other trusts for ideas about how to further lower the numbers of C Difficile.
	

	
	
	

	12.48.2
	Finance Report

S Bolam reported that the trust was showing a £1.68m surplus year to date which was £94K behind plan.  In month performance was good helped by the results of the readmissions audit.  
The cash position was lower than wanted but should increase following agreement of the SLAs.  An underspend was currently forecast (particularly on consumables and drugs); this would be reviewed.
CRP remains the area of biggest risk (particularly CSW and C&W); work continued to find recurring schemes to close the CRP gap and to prepare for HDD.

Plans within the cluster brought risks to the forecast out-turn position.  Contingencies would be applied where appropriate to minimise risks and cost pressures.  At present the trust expected to meet year end target.

The Board noted that the trust was still expecting to achieve the target surplus and FRR of 3.  Work would continue on mitigations and some of the workforce activity would be commenced earlier than planned.  Work continued to identify the recurrent savings.  S Bolam reported than on current projections the trust would break even on a non-recurrent basis this year but that the following year’s end of year position would be based on recurrent savings.  
	

	
	
	

	12.48.3
	Workforce Board Report and Workforce Committee Report
W Brewer presented the report and highlighted the following.  

The MARS scheme (Mutually agreed resignation scheme) had identified a recurring saving of £900k once the repayment costs were removed.  
Work was underway to ensure that the electronic rostering system interfaced appropriately with the bank system. The HR directorate was also working to improve the quality of staff data and ensure that the systems were consistent.  Detail of sickness absence could already be linked to areas of high turnover and analysis would be carried out to see if these areas also received higher than expected levels of complaints.    

The overall percentage of temporary staffing had increased. A flexible workforce was necessary but the trust needed to ensure that this was achieved with bank staff rather than agency.  

W Brewer reported that the trust was now part of a national framework project group for mandatory training; the outcome of this would be reported in due course.  Mandatory training had recently been reviewed and staff could now train via eMAST rather than in a classroom; it was hoped that this would improve uptake.

The appraisal rate had seen a 12% increase between April 2012 and August 2012 however the trust still remained behind target.  Fortnightly meetings were being held with leads from divisions to plan ways to increase the appraisal rate. Discussion took place regarding the trust’s current target of 98%.  W Brewer advised that 80-90% would be both challenging and realistic.  W Brewer to take the matter to the Workforce committee and bring back recommendations for changing the target to the next board.  

P Murphy commented that it would be important to have an analysis of which staff groups were having appraisals and that it would be vital to ensure that those in leadership roles were receiving regular appraisals.  The quality of the appraisal was also important. 

W Brewer reported that there would be a paper on the issue of turnover at the Workforce committee. The high level of vacancies was discussed at the finance committee; this would be reported back at the next Board meeting.
It was agreed that the issues of consultant appraisal, job planning and revalidation (go live in December) should be discussed at Board.   
	W Brewer

Nov 2012

	
	
	

	12.48.4
	Audit Committee report
S Wilton presented the report and highlighted the following items.  The Audit Committee had been and continued to be concerned about the high level of Tender SFI waivers and also reported that there were some items on the list that were not strictly SFI waivers. The finance committee had been urged to review the current list and processes for including items.  

The planned savings target of only 2% on procurement of £106m this year was felt to be low.   The Audit Committee recommended that S Bolam reviewed the target.  S Bolam reported that a business case was currently being worked up for extensions regarding materials management.  P Murphy offered help with the procurement work.  
Significant progress had been made on IT business continuity planning however a number of actions were still outstanding and as this was a business critical area internal audit would undertake a follow up review in six months.
There had been concerns identified regarding the bank office; the time sheet process at induction had been resolved. 

The Audit Committee raised concerns regarding job appraisals for consultants.  R Given-Wilson reported that job plans/appraisals were much improved although were still not carried out at the levels required. Job plans now had more direct clinical time included and were better recorded. It was noted that the appraisal rate would not be able to reach 100% due to turnover.   
The Board noted that in some cases the job plans were not finalised as there was disagreement regarding the plans (rather than them being missing altogether); this had not been made clear at the Audit Committee. Some of the disputes were new issues and others were legacy issues. J Cashman and C Low were going round to care groups to ensure rigour in the team job planning. 


	

	
	
	

	12.48.5
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 

P Jenkinson presented the report and reminded the Board that the risks on the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) were reviewed regularly and challenged at the Executive team meeting.  Most of the top risks were covered as part of the Board agenda.
A new risk regarding capacity had been added; lack of capacity had an impact on activity and achievement of targets however the key motivation was patient safety and quality of care.

Work would be underway over the following month to ensure that the BAF reflected the risks in the Integrated business plan (IBP).  The Board noted that higher IG training levels would need to be evidenced for the NHS Information Governance Toolkit submission in March 2013.  W Brewer and P Jenkinson to discuss regarding the national framework for mandatory training.
P Murphy updated the Board as chair of the Quality and risk committee.  Discussion had taken place regarding serious incident (SI) action plans and whether sufficient assurance was received that action plans were completed. A proposal was being developed to see if fewer and better quality action plans could be developed that clearly linked back to specific SIs.  Currently there were many action plans within divisions and many of the actions were duplicated across the organisation. 
	W Brewer/P Jenkinson

Nov 2012

	
	
	

	12.48.6
	Board certification / memorandum

P Jenkinson presented the draft Single operating model submission for month 5 for approval and presented board memoranda as key assurance documents in support of board statements.  

The Single operating model was an aspirant FT requirement.  Supporting statements were being developed to sit underneath each statement in the SOM in order to clarify what was being signed off; this would enable the Board to take assurance from the statements. The SOM submissions would be discussed at Board and if agreed would be signed off by C Smallwood and M Scott.  The trust was required to submit the SOM to the NTDA on a monthly basis.   The NTDA would then review the submission and request assurance if necessary. If they had minor concerns they would seek assurance via a phone call, any major concerns would require a meeting with the trust.  The SOM provided a frame of reference for the Board to use prospectively.
Quality governance memorandum self assessment:

P Jenkinson reported that the Quality governance framework (QGAF) was required for the external validations next month.  It was a requirement of the FT process that the Board received the assessment and agreed action plan.  The quality governance assessment would be further developed over the next few weeks.  The Board noted that the QGAF had a score attached; the trust’s score was currently 3.5 and there was an action plan in place to reduce the score before the external assessment.  The score could not go over 4 (i.e. the lower the score the better the rating). 
P Jenkinson commented that there were a couple of common findings across the QGAF and BGAF (Board governance assurance framework) including the board development/competencies.  The Board noted that this needed to be codified in order to enable appropriate assessment.  Clarity regarding responsibilities was needed within the executive team, particularly regarding to quality.  The Board noted that patient and public engagement should be covered by the Communication strategy, not the quality strategy and therefore the responsible executive was P Jenkinson.   

P Jenkinson advised that many of the current gaps in assurance in the QGAF were items that simply needed formalising (codifying and articulating) and that P Jenkinson would summarise the material issues for the Board as the QGAF was developed. The Governance manual was currently being updated and would be published in the next two weeks.  The manual described the governance processes for the trust.  
Board governance assurance framework: the key areas were summarised and red flags highlighted significant issues.  The framework included case studies where the Board had involvement in a number of issues e.g. HR and strategy.  The Board noted that a number of the issues were straightforward to resolve however the evaluation of board had not yet been carried out and was a vital part of the BGAF. The Board would need to evaluate against development modules (finance/strategy/quality).
It was agreed that this would be discussed further at the board development session on 9th October.  Comments should be sent to P Jenkinson prior to the session.  Written submission for the QGAF and BGAF was due in November.
The working capital review was presented.  It was noted that the figures in the report were not for discussion but that the process was a ‘practise’ process as an aspirant FT.  The trust would be required to formally conduct this process in one year; an internal audit report would give assurance regarding the accuracy of the certification and the review would be validated by external auditors.

	

	12.49
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	Nil
	

	12.50
	Questions / comments from the Public

HI reported that there were rumours externally regarding staff vacancies not being filled.  She suggested that the trust needed to make a statement to clarify the situation to the public.  
HI reported that she had received feedback from private patients or those perceived to be private patients (i.e. in side rooms) that they were not being treated with the care expected.  A Robertson expressed concern regarding this and would discuss with HI after the meeting in order that this could be investigated further.  
HI reported that she had overheard a staff member having their appraisal in the coffee shop on site; she felt that this was not appropriate.  The Board agreed that this was not appropriate.
	A Robertson

Nov 2012

	
	
	

	12.51
	Date of the next meeting 29 November 2012 at 1.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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